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EXT. BROOKLYN STREETS

Sound of heavy RAIN fades in. 

VINCE, a young adult of about 20, decked in a grey suit, 
black leather shoes, black belt, is very kempt and smart 
looking.

He rushes down hurriedly through the puddles of the rained 
pathway. He is trying to get back from work. Camera does not 
reveal his face at all. 

He steps blatantly into puddles of mud/water, oblivious to 
it, as he maintains his urgent pace, with the camera 
focussed on his feet and shoes. 

He walks past a hot dog stand, turns around, and decides to 
grab himself a hot dog. Camera is a god-perspective shot, 
still not revealing his facial features.

He takes a moment to decide what to get, and studies the 
stall, before making an order.

He is unperturbed by the rain, but he is soaked to the skin. 

He grabs his hot dog, pays for it.

He turns around to find he has just narrowly missed the 
green man for the street crossing. 

He curses under his breath. 

He looks to either sides of the road, and when he sees that 
the street is entirely clear, he decides to cross it. 

He starts off with a slow jog across the road, and very 
quickly slows down to a trudge. 

At about halfway of the road crossing, his footsteps become 
very heavy, and he is heaving to lift his legs to take 
steps. 

He looks down and realises that they've melted into the 
ground, and are mushy.

He is practically stuck to the street. Suddenly, he can't 
move at all. 

He is stuck in place right smack in the middle of the 
street.

In the distance, he hears a loud horn blaring. 
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He turns to look at it, and realises that it is a huge truck 
that is heading his way. 

It is a heavy 18 wheeler, with a huge trailer, probably 
transporting large goods. Horn blares again, and lingers, 
and pitch increases as it gets closes (doppler effect). 

He looks around desperately, and tries to move his legs, but 
they're stuck to the ground, and despair sets onto his face. 

The horn gets louder.

He looks at his feet again.

He gets distracted by the detail of the floor, the 
cobblestone and how it has fused entirely with his feet.

He tries to lift his feet one last time, but to no avail. 

He looks up, and the truck is heading at him full speed. 

He can't really make out the driver, but it almost seems 
like it is indistinguishably a small child in the driver's 
seat.

He takes a deep breath, and braces for impact. Camera 
finally reveals his face, focussed closed on his 
expressions. Camera lingers to show his facial features.

Screen cuts to black.

Sound effect of getting hit, and tires screeching. Sound of 
body landing far away with a thud. Sound of burning rubber 
(soft flames).

VINCE
(winces in pain)
Aghh...

FADE TO BLACK.

EXT. JERSEY HOUSE

Rain is still pouring, but less heavy. 

Empty shot of the house, and in the distance on the road 
leading up to the house, Vince is slowly trudging towards 
the house.

Camera pans closer to him walk, still with the house in 
view.

Camera finally reveals his close up again. He looks okay, 
not particularly injured, but slightly hurt, with wounds 
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sparsely spread around his arms, face.

His hair is ruffled, and is very messy. his shirt is 
untucked, and while he looks much messier than before, he is 
still rather kempt, just slightly untidy.

He looks up to the sky, and camera focuses on how the rain 
drops hit his face. 

He curses at the rain.

He struggles to make it to the front door of the house, and 
hurls himself up the stairs.

He fumbles for the keys, and winces in pain from his 
bruises.

He manages to get the door open, and throws himself into the 
house, falling flat onto the floor, the rain seeping into 
the house, forming a puddle around him. The camera closes up 
on his faces as he pants from exhaustion and pain.

CUT TO:

INT. JERSEY HOUSE KITCHEN

He walks into the kitchen with a white towel, trying to dry 
his hair.

He looks down at the towel, and notices blood over it, 
probably from the bruises/wounds on his head. 

There isn't as much blood as there would be if he had 
actually been hit by a truck, but enough to notice and be 
worried about.

He sighs.

In the distance, he hears the laughter/screams of children, 
and he gets distracted for a second and looks up.

He looks back down at his towel, and it is completely clean 
without any blood. 

He doesn't notice anything weird, and continues to dry his 
hair, and walks over to the kitchen sink. 

He tosses the towel to the side, with evident blood stains 
on the towel, and reaches for a glass/cup.

He turns on the tap, and fills up the glass to the brim, and 
then the glass overflows with water. 

He abruptly shuts off the tap, and while still spilling some 
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of the excess water clumsily, he brings it up to his mouth 
and takes a sip.

He walks over to the fridge, and grabs some ice, and plops a 
couple of ice cubes into this glass, again water 
overflowing, and takes another sip. (consider quick 
Aronofski cuts, but not necessary if not appropriate)

He hears indistinct children screaming/laughter in the 
distance again.

He looks up, getting distracted, trying to figure out what 
it is, and tries to peer outside his window, but doesn't see 
anything.

He curses.

He then hears clinking, and is confused.

He looks around him to try to figure out where the sound is 
coming from, and then he realises it is the ice cubes in the 
glass that are making the sound.

His hand is shivering.

He tries to take another sip of water, but water is 
explicitly spilling out of the cup. 

He manages to bring it up to his mouth. 

There is barely any water left in the cup. 

He lifts it up to empty the few droplets of water, and 
watches intensely as they roll down the cup into his mouth, 
onto his tongue.

His hand is still shaking as his brings the cup down onto 
the table. He is confused as to why his hand is shivering.

He then feels his hand reach over for his collar, and 
realises he is finding it hard to breathe. 

He runs a finger in between his collar and neck, trying to 
adjust his collar to gasp in a breath, but still feels very 
uncomfortable.

He starts to feel himself sweat more, as his face starts 
getting sweatier, and his clothes get wetter. 

He unties his tie, and hurls it to the side, and unbuttons 
his top collar clumsily in an attempt to get a deeper 
breath. 

He leans over the kitchen table top as he struggles for 
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breath, and he is gasping for air, almost as if he wereCut 
to:

INT. BEDROOM

He starts to undress. 

He removes his blazer first, then his shirt, letting his 
shirt slide off his shoulders and back. (camera shows only 
back view)

He then unties his shoes, which are unnaturally shiny and 
clean.

There are no signs of wounds or bruises or mud or dirt 
anywhere anymore. He also seems completely normal/healthy.

He rolls off his socks, and tosses them over to the laundry 
basket.

He unbuckles his belt, and slides off his pants. 

He slumps down on his bed, and the camera is still facing 
his back.

Camera cuts to his front, and shows panic set into his face.

He runs his hand through his hair, and looks at his hand, 
and realises it is drenched in blood. He looks very confused 
and scared.

He freaks out.

He runs his other hand through his head, and more blood.

He grabs his hair with both his hands, and blood starts 
spewing over his face, and over his naked body.

He is extremely distressed and scared, and starts screaming 
in fear and in pain. He is yelling at the top of his lungs.

He looks around trying to see if there is anything to help 
him, but the towel is too far away on the bed. 

He slumps flat onto the bed, and tries to reach out for the 
towel, but it is just out of his reach.

Blood is still spewing out of his head onto his body. 

He continues to try to inch forward to try to reach the 
towel. Music intensifies as his fingers get closer and 
closer to the towel (camera is close up on his fingers and 
the towel).
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Just when his finger is a hair-width away from the towel, 
camera cuts to black momentarily (about 2-3 seconds) as the 
music cuts, and all we hear is his panting.

CUT TO:

INT. JERSEY HOUSE

He is in front of his mirror, with grey sweat pants on, and 
no blood, and again looking completely healthy. He opens the 
cabinet doors and grabs a grey hoodie, and puts it on 
himself.

He checks himself out in the mirror, and pulls the hoodie 
over his head, and smiles to himself, content with his 
aesthetic.

He walks out of the room, and nods to himself with a sigh.

Aronofsky cuts of grabbing his keys.

Closing all the windows in the house.

Locking/closing all the doors of the house.

Turning off the gas in the kitchen.

Grabbing a couple of dollar bills/coins.

Shuts off his phone and throws it to the side onto the couch

Shuts off his laptop, and shuts the lid (music intensifies)

Grabs his headphones, and plops them on.

Shuts the front door from the outside, and sighs again.

Camera pans outwards as he is standing outside his house 
looking at it lost in thoughts (either music or awkward sfx 
[such as crickets])

He then shakes his head, and finally walks away from the 
house.

He is on the same road he came on after being hit by the 
truck. 

He is not carrying anything, other than his headphones, and 
he continues to slowly pace down the road, his hands in his 
pockets, 

He bobs to the music. 

Screen melts with a 'heat wave' effect, as the screen 
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lingers on as Vince walks down the road further and further 
away from the house, and disappears into the distance.

3 different shots as he gets further away to show increase 
in distance.

FADE TO WHITE.

TITLE/CREDITS SEQUENCE

Locked down symmetrical shots of scenery with no camera 
movement

Cars in Dumbo

Buildings

Hudson River

VINCE gets into parked car at DUMBO, same place where he was 
hit by the truck, and drives away

Manhattan Bridge

Brooklyn Bridge Park shots of water

VINCE drives under a Covered Bridge

Desolate Roads and Farms

He drives into a rest stop to get himself some water. 

Stretches

Gets back into car, sighs, looks back at the city in his 
rear view mirror.

Nods to himself, and drives off.

Drives through the evening and the setting sun.

Drives through night fall.

Stops at the side where he grabs more water, and falls 
asleep.

Wakes up, continues driving again.

Eventually, after a very exhausting drive, he gets close to 
his destination.

Further up, he sees a tall hill with a winding dirt road 
leading up to it.

VINCE steps out of car at the bottom of the hill



8

He realises there is no way he can go up the hill with his 
car, and we see the camera break away from the 90 degree 
axis and tilt to show VINCE staring up at the winding road.

VINCE begins a long walk up the hill

Trees and ambient light

The pond and surrounding area

The barn and cemetery

More nature and surrounding area

Finally, the house is shown in a wide shot where VINCE walks 
to the front door, opens it, and it shuts with a loud sound.

CUT TO BLACK:

INT. HAMPSHIRE HOUSE BEDROOM

A clock ticking is heard panned hard left and right.

Music starts before the darkness is over.

The darkness goes away as sheets roll off of camera and 
reveal a ray of morning light piercing into a simple room.

VINCE's ROOM, shown in a series of locked down symmetrical 
shots, is small and rustic, with peeling white paint on the 
walls and an old wooden floor.

His furniture is limited to a small dresser and a twin bed, 
both of which look older than him. 

On the nearly empty wall adjacent to the bed,  an analogue 
clock sits 1/3 way down the wall towards the corner of the 
room. 

It does not look like it fits. 

Next to it are two paintings, one of a rose and one of a 
butterfly. 

These do not fit either, but it still looks like VINCE cares 
about them.

VINCE gets up from his bed, and tosses his sheets to the 
side.

He stretches, as he peers out of the window to watch the sun 
rise. 
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The camera is locked down at the far end of the room as we 
watch him walk up to the window and look outside .

He is still wearing his grey hoodie and sweat pants.

He glances at the analogue clock on the wall, and it reads 
6am sharp. 

VINCE comes closer to the clock, looking straight at it. 

The frame is divided in half, as if VINCE and the clock are 
staring each other down.

VINCE turns in this shot, and focus pulls to the other 
paintings. 

He observes them up close, touching them, feeling the 
texture of the painting/drawings.

He outlines them with his fingers, half suggesting that he 
knew exactly how to recreate them, half wondering how they 
ever appeared there in the first place.

VINCE is seen from the ground pointing straight up at him as 
he touches the paintings. 

He stretches again and yawns, turning away from the 
paintings and walking out of frame. 

VINCE walks out of his room and down the stairs, and the 
camera follows him, going into the Great Room. 

He fiddles with the detuned piano, playing a JIDE sounding 
melody.

A game closet opens, and he puts (Rob, you want to finish 
this sentence?)(Abhi, you wanna get off my dick? now i will 
never finish this sentence :P ) (RIP :])

A game closet opens, and as VINCE reaches up, cut to:

VINCE looks at paintings and photographs throughout the 
house.

More and more wandering, fiddling vignettes. VINCE is 
familiar, but distant, with his surroundings. He knows 
something is not right, things are not as they were.

VINCE touches a wall where heights of many children have 
been recorded. He is shot from above, making him seem short.

VINCE kneels down and touches the bottom of an empty 
fireplace, getting soot on his hands. He looks concerned. 
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Walking over quickly to a side table, VINCE lifts up a 
phone, hearing only a fuzzy dial tone, and puts the phone 
down. 

Focus pull to outside, making VINCE want to move to the 
outside.

VINCE walks slowly over to the front door, the camera 
tracking his movement.

Once he finally reaches the front door, he heaves it open, 
and a bright light shines in from the outside, blinding him.

CUT TO:

EXT. NEW HAMPSHIRE BARN

Vince walks across the yard opposite the house.

He looks around him, absorbing the atmosphere, the sky, the 
grass and the fresh air.

He walks past the camera towards the barn, and we see that 
the door of the house is open.

The barn is a rustic green 2-story structure with peeling 
paint and broken boards.

VINCE comes into frame, pulling open the garage doors, and 
enters.

He checks his watch, a blue digital. 7.15am.

The barn is a mess, but he knows how to go through it.

He quickly navigates himself inside.

Following a couple of crashes and clanks of metal and wood, 
he comes back to the centre of it with a stand for a 
portrait/landscape painting, and a canvas.

VINCE climbs the stairs, entering the top of the barn.

He mounts the canvas onto the stand, and goes back 
downstairs into the mess. 

Again, following more crashes and clanks, he returns, 
unphased, with a a set of oil paint tubes, and a palette. 

He empties five colours on the palette, creating the 
necessary shades, grabs his paint brush, heaves a sigh, and 
begins painting

Camera pans away from the back of him, to his front, the 
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view of the painting and the canvas being shown from its 
back and hence not revealing the painting.

Slow and peaceful music sets in.

VINCE taps his foot slowly. 

The paintbrush glides across the canvas, but the painting 
itself is never shown.

Wide shot of VINCE painting from across the barn.

He continues to happily paint away, and a smile sets in on 
his face, as he heaves another sigh.

Suddenly, the peace is disrupted by stomping footsteps.

He looks up annoyed into the light, and realises it is a 
GIRL, about the same age, dressed in a very comfortable, 
ageless dark coloured sun dress.

She smiles awkwardly, and stops a short ways in front of 
him.

GIRL
VINCE!

VINCE
...

GIRL
Oh! I'm so happy to finally see 
you!! This is a brilliant morning. 
The sun is shining so bright, the 
birds chirping away , the dew on 
the grass still fresh, and the best 
of all, I run into you!

VINCE
(slightly irritated, not sure why 
GIRL would show up unannounced)
Good morning to you too...

GIRL
So why are you here Vince?

VINCE
Huh?

He is taken aback by the question. He sets his palette aside 
and takes a step to the side to fully be in view of her/to 
her.
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GIRL
Why did you travel 10 thousand 
miles and 10 hours away from 
civilization to come here? That 
must not have been pleasant in the 
least?

VINCE
This is where I live..? What are 
you doing he-

GIRL
I know! I hate the city too! Oh GOD 
I just needed to breathe, I just 
needed to get away from the 
concrete all around me, trapped by 
4 walls in all 4 dimensions. 

She goes to the side and sits down crosslegged.

GIRL (CONT'D)
Here, things are different, things 
are better. You can have the trees, 
the birds. You can sing along with 
the wind. You can lie down and stop 
for a moment to feel, without 
having to worry about your whole 
life passing away.

VINCE
I meant, what are you doing here?

Girl looks confused, and looks up at him directly.

GIRL
What do you mean Vince? You were so 
tired last night, so I dropped by 
this morning to say hi to you.

Vince starts to get annoyed. He sighs deeply, and picks up 
his palette and steps back behind the canvas.

VINCE
I am painting.

GIRL
What are you painting! Let me see!

She hops up onto her feet excitedly, and takes a couple of 
steps forward to try to take a peek at what Vince is 
painting. 

He steps forward and pushes her away angrily though, and he 
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gets more irritated.

GIRL
Oh is it a secret?

She winks at him exaggeratedly.

GIRL (CONT'D)
Are you painting me like one of 
your French girls?

She waits for a response cheekily, but gets none. Instead, 
Vince ignores her and picks up his paintbrush, and gets back 
to painting.

GIRL (CONT'D)
I get it. I don't judge your 
fantasies Vince. Everyone has a 
right to dream right? If there is 
anything that will remain free 
after air starts getting packaged 
and sold in bottles like water or 
plots of land, it is the ability to 
dream. No one can take that away 
from you. You can run out of space 
physically, but I find comfort in 
knowing that I can always live 
endlessly in my dream.

VINCE
Why do you always have to be so 
melodramatic?

GIRL
But what is life without drama? You 
can't have chocolate without sugar, 
and coffee without caffeine. You 
can pretend like you can, but 
really, you know you can't.

Vince starts getting further agitated and annoyed.

VINCE
What do you want from me?

GIRL
I just wanted to see your pretty 
face Vince! It has been so long 
since you've left, and we missed 
you, you know? All of us. We used 
to be so close, we spent so much 
time together growing up, and then 

(MORE)
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you left us when you got your big 
GIRL (CONT'D)

job in the big city.

VINCE
I grew up alone..

GIRL
That’s not true.. You always had us 
Vince. We were always your friends. 
You didn’t want to hang out with us 
all the time but we knew. We always 
had your back even when you got 
upset. Those were simpler times 
though, when one could get lost in 
the whisper of the wind, or the 
flutter of the leaves, when our 
biggest fear was the shadow the 
tall trees cast, or the crickets 
that made crickety noises at night. 
We always fended for each other, 
never having to feel like we were 
alone. I swear we felt we would all 
be together forever. Thinking back 
to it, forever is a very long time, 
much as we didn’t notice… If only 
everything in life were roses and 
butterflies...

Her voice trails off, as Vince gets distracted by a 
butterfly behind her. 

Very subtle transition to shadowbox shot, where the voice of 
Girl bleeds into the next scene.

MATCH CUT TO:

EXT. NEW HAMPSHIRE HOUSE/BARN

Open on a shadow play box with a small, aspect-ratio sized 
frame and a darkened scrim covering the screen. 

A butterfly's shadow is seen against the background, and 
grass and trees become visible.

Butterfly flies over the grass, circling in the sunlight, 
and almost frolicking in the dew of the grass. 

The sun is reflecting off of the wings, and it gracefully 
flutters across the field.

There is no other object in sight, other than grass and 
trees/plants.



15

It continues to fly through the short-grass field/park, and 
eventually lands comfortably on a rose petal.

VINCE is one with the butterfly, he becomes the butterfly, 
taking on its motion and actions and feelings.

He flaps his wings a couple of times, and feels the wind it 
generates below his small body.

He is starting to get comfortable with his new body, as he 
takes on its size and weight.

He is able to independently move the parts of the butterfly, 
such as its wings, and legs.

He fumbles, almost falling off of the rose, but manages to 
eventually find his delicate balance on the very soft 
flower. 

He plays with his wings again. He flaps them in an attempt 
to fly.

He lifts off for a second, and then lands again back on the 
rose petal gently, as it bends under his weight, almost 
insignificant.

Then, he hears a gust of wind heading his way, and then it 
hits him softly at first.

He uses the draft to finally take off, and manages to reach, 
with much struggle, to get to about a couple of inches above 
the petal.

Quite proud of himself, he tries to get higher and higher 
up.

Suddenly, a strong force of wind with the full brute force 
of it hits him on his body and face. 

He gets shaken violently, and the leaves and the flowers, 
and the rose he is above.

VINCE's breathing starts to come through, sounding more and 
more erratic, like a fever dream. 

He tries to desperately fall back down and hold on to the 
petal as he is is shaking violently in the harsh wind.

The rose and the branch continue to get heavily ruffled in 
the strong wind.

Unfortunately, the rose petal stem gives way eventually and 
breaks off, and he is forced to let go.
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The wind is still too strong for him to fly, and he gets 
carried by the wind.

He helplessly gets swept away, and then suddenly gets 
slammed into a wall, almost like a leaf in the wind.

The wind still blows sharply in his face.

He feels the full force of the wind up his face, and he 
struggles to breathe, as he is pinned against the wall by 
the wind. 

He is unable to move in either direction.

Pain erupts throughout his body as he battles against the 
wind.

Despair sets in, as his vision fades from the lack of air 
that he can breathe in without wind hurting his throat.

Heavy human breathing sounds, but mixed with pain as he is 
unable to breathe comfortably.

Screen starts to dim, as he is not able to get enough oxygen 
for his brain, and he starts to faint.

Breathing slows down significantly, and is almost just very 
short bursts with long durations.

Screen fades to almost all black, and breathing almost stops 
(music to follow cue of pacing with breaths).
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CUT TO:

INT. NEW HAMPSHIRE BARN

He suddenly snaps back to his body in the barn.

Right in front of him is the girl violently shaking him, as 
if trying to wake him up/get his attention.

GIRL
DO YOU EVER DREAM?

He stays completely still and confused at what is going on 
around him, but the girl continues to question him angrily.

GIRL
Do you ever dream? What do you 
dream about??

She finally lets him go, as he manages to completely snap 
back to his reality.

She waits for a response and takes a step back, but he 
stares at her still slightly perplexed for a moment.

VINCE
I dream...

He murmurs to himself.

He looks down at his watch

CUT TO:

INT. DANCE STUDIO

His entire background has changed, but he is still looking 
at his watch. Seamless transition.

Watch reads 4.15pm.

He is outside a dance studio.

He looks around momentarily, and then looks at the closed 
door of the studio.

He seems slightly disoriented, but is not confused. He 
accepts this sudden change in his environment.

He looks back at the door.

It looks locked.

He gives it a try anyway, slowly twisting the door knob.
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It turns. It is open.

He heaves it open, and enters a dark room.

He fumbles to find the switch (dark screen, with sound 
effects of fumbling. Perhaps exaggerated crashes and clanks 
like with the barn scene), and finally turns on the light.

The studio is shown to be completely barren/empty, and that 
he is barely 5 steps inside the studio where the light 
switch is.

He walks over to the other side of the room, looking around 
him, absorbing in the environment.

He finds himself at a record player, that is plugged in. He 
checks to make sure.

He goes over to the shelf with records, and picks on that he 
best likes.

He places it in, and it slowly kicks into rhythm.

He walks over to the centre of the room, and starts getting 
into groove.

He warms up for a bit, and then picks up into it as the beat 
kicks in.

He freestyles initially.

He likes what he sees, and he gets comfortable with it.

He picks up as the beat picks up, and gets into it 
completely. (insert Akshay's dance sequence)

Music fades out, and he calms/cools down.

He is tired, and is panting.

He goes over to the vinyl player, checking his watch.

It reads 5.57pm
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CUT TO:

INT. BEDROOM

VINCE wakes up startled, like he is still tired from the 
scene before, maintaining the panting.

He looks closely at the analogue clock on the wall, and it 
reads 6am sharp. 

VINCE comes closer to the clock, looking straight at it.

VINCE turns in this shot, and focus pulls to the other 
paintings. He sees a new painting, one of a snake, and he 
touches it carefully, looking somewhat concerned.

VINCE walks down from his room, and the camera follows him 
out the side door into the nature.

He touches flowers and looks closely down at them, almost 
expecting to see a butterfly that is not there.

He begins a long walk down towards the lake, moving his 
hands to touch the rock wall on his left side.

His walk is punctuated by his stopping across flowers, 
trees, other pretty stuff that catches his attention.

VINCE moves past the camera and it focuses to the lake he is 
headed to.

VINCE looks up at the blinding sun.

The grass is crushed under VINCE's feet, and dust is kicked 
up when he lifts his foot up to begin each new step. 

There is a static shot of a dock. 

Slowly, footsteps approach and VINCE walks past the camera 
to the end of the dock. It rocks back and forth.

CUT TO:

EXT. POND

Single locked down take on earlier shot.

VINCE checks his watch as he sits on the end of the dock.

He is trying to absorb the quiet.

Footsteps approach from behind the camera and GIRL walks 
almost drunkenly to the end of the dock and sits on the 
right side of VINCE, forcing him to move over to make room.
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He wasn't expecting company. 

She begins talking before sitting down.

GIRL
You seem to have improved on your 
dancing since I last saw you.

VINCE
Huh?

GIRL
I said, it’s been awhile since I’ve 
run into you, what have you been up 
to lately? You seem to have 
improved on your dancing since I 
last saw you!

VINCE
Yeah I think so too- How did you...

VINCE realizes she was not there to watch him dance. He 
looks at her, confused, but shakes his head and ignores it.

VINCE
I just wanted to enjoy the breeze 
up near the pond, nothing much. The 
air seems fresher down here.

GIRL
I come here everyday too man. There 
is just something so simple and 
beautiful about this place… I can 
stare at the water for hours. 

VINCE nods in agreement.

GIRL
I often have conversations with the 
water, and it responds in its own 
quirky manner. I also love the way 
the sunlight refracts through the 
water surface to elicit a soft 
calming blue hue in the water. The 
swishing and swooshing of the waves 
is very therapeutic, it gets me 
through my days. With the pressure 
constantly building up, I need this 
to keep moving forward. What about 
you Vince? You look sick too, what 
is up with you?
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VINCE
Nothing? What makes you say that? 
I’m fine. 

GIRL
Don’t lie to me Vince. I’ve known 
you for all these years. I know 
when something is up. 

GIRL waits to hear VINCE's response. When she doesn't get 
one, she pushes through.

GIRL
You don’t have to tell me. Not 
everyone finds comfort in sharing. 
I know I don’t like to share my 
worries with everyone either. I 
find that it doesn’t always help.. 
No one really… gets you, you know? 
They nod and smile at you, and 
sometimes they may be able to 
relate to some of what you’re going 
through, but no one REALLY 
understands you, you know? Your 
experiences are yours solely, and 
only you went through all of it. 
You were the only one who has been 
with you from the beginning to the 
end. 

VINCE looks up and nods carefully.

GIRL stands up and turns around, facing away from VINCE and 
the water, looking well above the camera.

GIRL
Vince… I don’t know how I feel 
about things nowadays. It almost 
feels like the peripherals of my 
vision have started to blur out. I 
feel myself narrowing on the 
important things. I don’t have the 
stamina to keep up with the 
superficial, with the unnecessary 
anymore. There are only these many 
hours in a day, and I have only 
this much energy. I try to spend it 
only on things that I truly care 
about. When the stress builds up, I 
barely have energy to breathe. It 
feels so suffocating, to try to 

(MORE)
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stay afloat. It constantly feels 
GIRL (CONT'D)

like I’m drowning further and 
further, and that the surface is 
getting farther and farther away. I 
know I cannot rely on anyone to 
throw me a lifeline… I know that 
only I can save myself, but when 
you are trying to breathe and live 
at the same time, you start to 
forget how to do either.

GIRL turns to look back at a distracted VINCE, who is now 
kicking the water.

GIRL
Vince, what about you? Why do you 
always look like you’re lost in the 
woes of everyone around you?

VINCE looks up at her finally, slightly surprised and put 
off guard.

VINCE
I don't..

GIRL
You have to realize it isn’t your 
job to keep people happy. Your only 
duty is to keep yourself healthy 
and satisfied. It always begins 
from the moment you wake up in the 
morning. What is the first thing 
you do when you wake up Vince? If 
you don’t wake up everyday and have 
the discipline to make your own bed 
early in the morning, how can you 
ever respect yourself? If you don’t 
wake up everyday looking forward to 
something, why do you even wake up? 
You ought to change things around 
you so that you have something to 
drives you everyday, every minute. 
You can’t let yourself drown like 
I. You can’t let yourself slip away 
from the shore. What is your 
reason, Vince? 

GIRL walks closer to VINCE, shaking him.

GIRL
What is the reason you are you 
alive Vince? Why do you stay alive?
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CUT TO:

EXT. PARK

VINCE glances down at his watch curiously. It's 4:15pm.

He grabs his camera and walks away with it. 

VINCE walks outside to a large field.

He looks down at the grass moving as his shoes drag over it.

Straight down shot of his feet moving.

He starts to set up his camera, by changing around lenses 
etc.

Still confused by the events prior to this, he is absent 
minded, and drops his camera lens cap.

Camera follows the lens cap falling in slow motion as VINCE 
walks away, blurring into the background.

The shadow box slides up into view.

A rat scurries into frame, poking at the lens cap. 

VINCE is the rat.

The rat turns around and sees something, turning back.

The rat is running, with a sense of being chased. The 
background is sliding under him.

It runs left and right trying to outrun whatever is coming 
after it. 

A snake appears in the left corner, and the rat tries to run 
faster, but trips over a rock.

The snake lunges towards the rat, but he moves aside quickly 
and the snake hits its teeth with a loud crash, giving the 
rat time to run away.

The rat runs faster, fighting against an onslaught of wind 
and rain that begin to come into frame.

Fighting a losing battle, the snake slows down. VINCE's 
breathing gets slow, but intense.

The snake appears back in the frame, backing the rat into 
the corner.
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Snake lunges towards the rat. VINCE screams. 

Masking transition as VINCE jumps backwards, cutting out the 
shadow box.

VINCE jumps backwards, like the snake was lunging towards 
him. 

He realizes nothing is around him and continues walking, 
more cautiously this time.

VINCE glances at the lake, we see the viewfinder, and he 
takes a shot.

He continues walking, turning around to take another shot of 
the house.

VINCE looks down at his watch. It is 5:57 PM.
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CUT TO:

INT. BEDROOM/ EXT. BARN

VINCE wakes up slowly, moving at the sheets and struggling 
to get up.

The sound of the tick tock echoes in his head as he gets out 
of bed.

The tick tock gets louder and louder and Vince goes up and 
grabs at the clock, trying to move it, but cannot. 

He struggles, and gives up, turning around.

He looks down at his hands, and the clock is there. 

He tries to throw it, but the clock is stuck on his hands.

He hears a tick tock behind him.

He looks back at the wall, and the clock is back. 

VINCE stares at the clock.

The clock flies across the room, VINCE turning to watch it 
slowly fly, and disappears with an echoing tock.

VINCE looks at the empty space on the wall, surprised but 
pleased. 

VINCE walks down the stairs from his bedroom and moves to 
the right, but the camera does not follow. 

It instead turns left, moving towards an open door. 

The drone of the music heightens as the camera finds its way 
to the open door, peering out on a destroyed deck that does 
not belong, with a strange looking Franck Muller-style watch 
set down on the distressed wood of the deck. 

Just before the music hits its peak, an out of tune piano 
note cuts through.

We see that VINCE's wrist has the Muller watch on it, but he 
does not seem to notice any difference.

VINCE gets up and walks outside towards the barn, a cloudy, 
overcast sky above him.

Quick cuts showing him entering the barn and getting set up.

Pan revealing VINCE set up with an easel, the painting 
facing away from us. 
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The scene seems very quiet, until

GIRL
(storming up the stairs of the 
barn)
VINCE!!

VINCE
Whah..?

GIRL
What the hell are you doing?

VINCE
Still painting.?

GIRL walks up to the easel and pushes it aside, paint 
splattering on the floor.

VINCE is speechless and looks scared.

GIRL
Stop with all your nonsense Vince. 
It is time to get serious. I have 
been watching you since you’ve 
gotten back and you've done 
absolutely nothing productive. You 
think you can waddle through life 
and hope to make it out at the end 
of it? Do you not realize that life 
is a race and you're losing??

VINCE
What are you talking about!?

VINCE is utterly shocked, and takes a step back. He is 
almost scared that GIRL would hit him.

GIRL
You Vince.. Ever since you got 
back, you've been so different, so 
empty. I can look in your eyes and 
immediately know that they aren't 
the same eyes I used to know back 
when you grew up here as a kid.

VINCE
They are..

His emotions change from fear to sadness, and almost anger.

GIRL
And then you suddenly left and 

(MORE)
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disappeared for years and now 
GIRL (CONT'D)

you're back, god knows why you even 
finally bothered to show up again, 
but you've changed.

VINCE
I never left...

Frustration builds up in VINCE. He takes a step forward, and 
regains his space.

GIRL
What did they do to you Vince!?? 
Have you been grinding away 
mindlessly at the same routine 
everyday? It is a shame to say 
you’ve grown all tall, but I see 
absolutely no growth or development 
in your character or mind.

VINCE
(quietly, resigned)
Stop.

Anger subdues, and turns into a heavy sadness.

GIRL
What do you even live for?? What 
are your goals? Your aspirations? 
Your ambitions? Do you even have 
any? Do you just expect to continue 
drifting and floating through life 
like you are right now? How can you 
possibly live with yourself without 
knowing where you want to end up? 
How do you stand and watch as 
everyone overtakes you and you get 
left behind to the dust, left to 
stare at the backs of everyone 
else? How can you respect yourself 
if you don't stand for anything, 
fight for anything, mean anything??

VINCE
I'm just trying to find my..

GIRL
All you do is dance and draw. What 
will you get from it? Money? 
Happiness??
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VINCE
But I used to do this as a kid.. I 
find comfort in-

GIRL
Then grow up! Are you going to 
waste your life? Do you even have 
someone you look up to?

VINCE
My mom is..

GIRL
And where is she now Vince?

VINCE
She should be-

GIRL keeps cutting him off very rudely, and he starts to get 
annoyed/scared again, and starts to build up frustration in 
his expressions and body language.

GIRL
All of this is your own 
responsibility. Learn to take hold 
of your own life into your own 
hands! No one else will do it for 
you anymore. Stop being immature 
and thinking someone else will 
handle your life for you. Learn to 
take charge of it. Learn to hold 
yourself together. Learn to pick up 
after yourself. Learn to give and 
not just always take. Learn to wake 
up everyday with a purpose beyond 
getting through the minutes and 
hours. Learn to look forward to 
something every single second you 
breathe, for it to mean something 
more, for it to be something more.

VINCE
But..

GIRL
Stop Vince. I have had enough 
excuses from you, back then and 
now. You stop running away from 
your problems and face reality. 
Look at the way you dress, so bland 
so tasteless.
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VINCE
I was told fashion was just 
personality you can buy.

GIRL
Oh so now you're some kind of 
philosopher? What does that make 
you then? Depressed and dull? Sad 
and soulless? Grow up Vince. It is 
time to let go of your childish 
past and grow up.

She storms off angrily, leaving VINCE confused.

VINCE looks around confused, and starts to get angry when he 
sees the mess she made. He screams angrily from the barn.

He flips the canvas to the side, and splashes more paint. 

He grabs the canvas stand and throws it against the wall. 

It doesn't break.

He walks over to it again, and starts furiously smashing it 
into the wall until it completely is shattered. 

He looks outwards the door, and yells, almost trying to 
breathe from the suffocation of anger.

He storms towards and out of the door, as the camera stays 
locked down, watching him leave.

After he has left, the camera pans backwards slowly (with 
music) to show the mess of the barn room.

CUT TO:

INT. DANCE STUDIO

Same as the previous dance scene. Include frustration 
building up. 

During the 1 minute break between blues and richer shade, 
his frustration maxes out, and he flings the shoe against a 
wall. 

It disappears as it bounces off the wall, and this time, he 
doesn't care that it did, and he remains super angry.

Insert dance sequence from Akshay

Basically type out scene 10 in the format the previous dance 
studio scene was.
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INT. BEDROOM

There is no sun rising timelapse/scene because he had 
already thrown away the clock, signifying the disruption of 
time.

Vince wakes up groggy, and frustrated.

He tries to search for the clock, but realises it isn't 
there, so he gets angrier.

He walks over to the desk, and grabs his watch. 

It is 5 am. Exactly one hour less

He goes back to the wall, and realises that the wall is 
blank (previous paintings all gone) except for one bird. 

He looks slightly confused, but shakes it away, puts on his 
watch, and walks to the pond.

He checks his watch. 

It is 6.15am. Exactly one hour less. 

He looks around, trying to search for G, but doesn't find 
her, so he walks over to the spot he was initially seated 
at, and sits down.

He seems upset and sulky at the series of anger and pain and 
frustration-inducing events.

He looks up to the sky, and spots a hawk/bird.

He gets distracted by the bird, as he watches it circle 
around continuously in the sky.

Then, he becomes one with the bird as the bird flies away.

The bird first flies over the pond, and then over the house, 
and then over the woods.

The bird continues to swing left, and then right and then 
left as it dodges some of the taller trees, ever so 
gracefully and skillfully, almost feeling the thrill pulse 
through its body.

It then flies higher and higher up, a sharp climb straight 
up, as it passes clouds on either sides, as wind rushes on 
its face.

The bird continues to climb higher and higher, feeling the 
resistance, feeling the urge to stop and drop, feeling the 
urge to give in to the temptation, but it continues 



31

climbing.

Once it feels it has reached the highest point, all above 
the clouds and where it has a clear view of the sun, it 
looks down, aims, and shoots down.

It dives straight down, as a nose-dive, even faster than 
before.

It gives in to gravity, and has its wings bent to maximise 
speed and minimise air resistance, and it picks up speed.

As it cuts through the clouds, it finally reaches a gorgeous 
view of a cliff/valley, and sees the sun again, as the sun 
now pierces through the clouds with its rays (intentional 
sun/lens flare?)

It hovers on the spot for a moment as it takes in the view.

Suddenly, pain erupts in its left wing.

It tries to flap its left wing, but it is too painful.

It realises it is starting to descent, so it flaps its right 
wing hard.

It tries its best, but it is getting tired.

It can feel itself struggling for air as it beats its right 
wing as hard as it can, while its left wing is not only 
limp, but also very painful.

Eventually, it grows tired, and starts slowing down, and 
eventually stops (faints?)

It starts tumbling down towards the ground hard, through the 
clouds, through the trees, through the branches.

It keeps tumbling, hitting everything in its way. 

It has completely fainted at this point, and has no idea 
what is happening to it, but is headed straight for the hard 
ground and can't stop.

Right as it is about to hit the ground hard...

CUT TO BLACK:

Over a black screen, screams of children in the distance can 
be heard. 

It feels like the children are coming closer up, and that 
they are surrounding him.
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The voices get louder, almost painfully loud. 

The voices suddenly stop.

Quiet for 3 seconds. Then a scream in the distance, hard to 
make out what it is.

The scream appears again further up close, it is screaming 
out "VINCE!!"

The scream is closer now, right in front.
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CUT TO:

EXT. POND

GIRL is violently shaking VINCE and is calling out his name. 

VINCE is sprawled on the ground next to the pond, and he 
looks completely knocked out. 

Finally, VINCE opens his eyes, but he is very bewildered and 
confused as to what is happening around him.

Then, he feels a sharp pain shoot down his right arm, and he 
clutches his right arm with his left, and lets out a deep 
sigh.

He has a contorted expression of pain on his face.

VINCE
How did I...

GIRL
I was walking past the pond and I 
saw you in the distance. I was 
going to come up to you, but then I 
suddenly saw you faint. I ran up to 
you, and I guess you must've fallen 
on your shoulder.

VINCE is still confused, and he takes a moment to breathe.

GIRL
I asked you if you were sick and 
you lied to me Vine... Why did you 
lie to me?

GIRL gets upset, and while she is still knelt down next to 
VINCE and is holding onto him, she starts sobbing, and then 
bursts into tears.

VINCE gets even more confused, and with his arm still in 
pain, he does not know how to console GIRL. 

He lets go of his right arm (which falls limp) and places 
his left hand (awkwardly because of how they are right next 
to each other) on her shoulder.

GIRL continues crying.

VINCE
I don't... I didn't feel bad 
yesterday or the day before... 
Please don't... I don't really know 

(MORE)
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how to...
VINCE (CONT'D)

GIRL still continues crying.

VINCE
I...

GIRL finally slows down, and sniffs as she slows down 
crying. Then she slows down into a slow sob.

GIRL
Why don't you trust me Vince? I am 
here for you... What did you go 
through in the city that made you 
love the ability to trust? How did 
you end up getting hurt so bad??

VINCE stares at her, half knowing exactly what she meant, 
and half just relieved that she finally stopped crying.

He pauses for a moment, and then looks up at her again.

VINCE
Can I... Show you something?

CUT TO BLACK:

EXT. PARK

He leads her to the park, slightly excited to share his 
'secret' place, almost relieved that he is finally ready to 
open up to her.

He takes his camera out of his bag, and starts walking away 
from her, while steading his camera up to his eyes and 
framing his shots.

As he starts talking, there is a clear change in his 
personality, where he is much softer, and comfortable, and 
less frustrated.

He realises he is in a safe space, and is willing to share.

VINCE
Things are so different.

He continues talking assuming she knows exactly what he is 
talking about, and sure enough, she seems very approachable 
with her expressions, and understanding.

VINCE
You meet so many people. You see so 
many people all the time. They are 

(MORE)
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everywhere. You try to run away 
VINCE (CONT'D)

from them when you get home, but 
you never really can hide. 

He breaks into a soft chuckle.

VINCE
"I'm just a phone call away!" they 
joke. It is quite a beautiful thing 
how easy it is to get in touch with 
someone. How far we have come from 
the time when one would have to 
wait months before getting a letter 
in reply.

He walks over to a different spot of the park after taking a 
couple of shots.

VINCE
It very quickly gets on your nerves 
though, when you can never find 
space in the entire city with no 
where to breathe. Your soul yearns 
to be alone and to let the peace of 
the moment sink it, but you never 
get the chance.

VINCE
Worst of all, you run into 
undesirable people, people who 
stand for everything that you stand 
against. The most frustrating 
aspect of this is when you realise 
they are right in their own ways, 
and they have the freedom to adopt 
their own opinions.

Breaks into an almost hysterical laughter.

VINCE
Sometimes, the diversity of people 
is as beautiful as the rainbow. 
Sometimes it just feels like 
contemporary abstract art.

He looks over to GIRL.

VINCE
You know what I'm talking about 
right? Where people splatter bunch 
of colours onto canvas and expect 
you to appreciate the disorder?
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He waits for a reply, but gets none other than a soft nod 
and smile.

VINCE
... And other pretentious stuff 
like that...

He mutters under his breath, before he sighs, and walks over 
to another spot to take more pictures.

VINCE
What can really dampen your mood is 
when both of those factors combine 
into your worst nightmare, when you 
can't run away from those who 
disagree with you fundamentally, 
and instead you're stuck with them. 
You see their face everywhere. You 
hear them everywhere. They ARE 
everywhere. All of them. Everyone 
of them is the same. You can't help 
but wonder if they are just out to 
get you, whether they disagree with 
you to get your attention or they 
genuinely and vehemently believe in 
the wrong.

He breaks into a chuckle again, and in a soft voice, 
continues.

VINCE
I guess they must think the same of 
me... I guess you really can't 
please everyone huh?

VINCE (CONT'D)
What is one to do, though, when 
he's perpetually stuck in a limbo 
of not being able to accept 
contradictory morals but still 
wanting to maintain good 
relationships? How can this balance 
be struck, if even possible?

He turns to her dramatically, with a furious passion in his 
eyes.

VINCE
They eat out your soul, they feed 
on your happiness, but they smile 
to your face and convince you it is 
for your own good. They convince 

(MORE)
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you that you are as important as 
VINCE (CONT'D)

the powerful rivers that flood 
through cities, and populate and 
destroy them the same.

He dramatically turns away.

VINCE
Or maybe they just see through you 
and you are probably nothing more 
than just a single droplet of water 
that gets tossed around in the 
meanders of the downstream river, 
with no say otherwise, with no 
escape, looking up to the sky 
always hopeful that one day you 
might join the rest of the lucky 
ones who made it that far up 
because of some magical force that 
brings them up into heaven. 

VINCE
Does the wind care that it probably 
can never move a mountain? Or does 
it know that it just needs 
millennia to carve out its own form 
of beauty?

He starts walking around, and the camera closes onto him, 
slowly fading out his surrounding, as if nothing else 
mattered other than his thoughts.

VINCE
I don't have an eternity of life 
though... I am not timeless. 

He glances at his watch absentmindedly.

VINCE
I'm just a part of the ticking time 
bomb called life, and I wait, just 
like everyone else, to explode. I 
know it is coming. I always knew 
it. 

He sighs deeply.

VINCE
What scares me the most is knowing 
that I will never be able to 
satisfy all my heart's desires.
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VINCE
But at the same time, it is very 
comforting...

GIRL
What is?

VINCE
The certainty. 

GIRL
Of death?

VINCE chuckles and shakes his head.

VINCE
Of life. It is easy to find comfort 
in the futility of life and the 
abstract and nihilistic philosophy 
faced by most when troubled by the 
certainty of death. There is no 
necessity to remain so bleak in an 
already disturbed world. Who could 
deny the contagious nature of 
happiness or even just a smile? How 
hard is it to smile from your 
heart, and mean it? How hard is it 
to expect a smile that puts one 
your face instead of instilling 
fear and insecurity? How do I make 
peace with knowing that I'll never 
be happy with people around me, who 
intend harm? I just...

He turns to GIRL again, and with a wavering voice.

VINCE
Do you ever wish people didn't 
exist? That they just... 
Disappeared?

GIRL is confused, and she stares back at him for a moment.

She looks around, takes in a deep breath, and finally 
replies.

GIRL
Who?

VINCE shakes his heads.

VINCE
No.. Just.. Anyone... Everyone... 

(MORE)
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Especially those that you love but 
VINCE (CONT'D)

need to break away from, ones you 
can't imagine spending a minute 
away from, but know you'll remain 
miserable if you didn't?

He brings his camera up to his face, and points it up to the 
sky towards the sun. 

VINCE
Those that are persistent and never 
let you go, and think they're 
helping you, but just hold on so 
tight that you can't breathe?

He frames his shot.

VINCE
Where you can't ever run from... 
Always watching over you, always 
looking down on you... Like the 
sun... The wretched Sun. 

He gets temporarily blinded by the sun rays. He wipes his 
eyes with his sleeve, and feels GIRL put an arm on his 
shoulder.

GIRL
Try taking charge Vince. It helps 
solve your problems sometimes.

VINCE breathes deeply, and nods. He knew she was right.

He looks at the sun, and stows his camera away. 

He reaches his hand out towards the sun, blocking the rays 
from directly falling into his eyes, and with a strong 
determination, he clenches his fist abruptly.

Immediately, the sun, as if being squeezed by the might 
hundreds of other suns, implodes.

Hot lava cascades all across the sky, but the apocalyptic 
nature of it almost seems like a very beautiful sunset.

VINCE is lost in the beauty of the sky, he is mesmerised 
with what he has managed to accomplished. 

GIRL has a smile on her face, she takes a small step closer 
to VINCE, and puts her body right in front of his.

VINCE continues to look up at the sky, and eventually looks 
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back down at her. He has a soft smile on his face.

The sky continues to explode, with a myriad of colours, 
yellow, orange, red, and eventually gets very bright, and 
then starts to fade out all light.

VINCE places his arms on the shoulders of GIRL's, and as the 
scene fades, it is left up to reader's interpretation as to 
whether this is a kiss or a hug.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. BEDROOM (NIGHT)

He strips off his grey hoodie, and lays it to the side.

He walks over to the window, and takes a look outside at the 
moon, and the nice view. 

He picks up a book to read from the bed stand, and walks 
back over to the window, opens it, and sits by the window.

He gets comfortable and starts getting engrossed in his 
book.

The camera goes past him and follows his sight out of the 
window momentarily, and scans around the area to showcase 
the moonlight atmosphere.

Slow music starts.

First, the exteriors of the house.

Then the barn.

Then the park.

Then the deck.

Then a couple of trees and plants in the jungle area that 
look nice.

A couple of rock structures which seem nicely lit by the 
moon (if need be, we can light artificially with soft blue 
light).

It is very quiet outside, post apocalypse.

The general mood is very blue-ish and calm, and very 
soothing. The sun is gone, and the only thing dominating the 
sky is the moon (intended that the moon is still lit without 
the sun).

There is a cool breeze, and the grass and the trees are 
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swaying peacefully in the wind.

The waters are calmly rippling, and the reflection of the 
moon is fluttering in the waters.

A drop of water (source of this drop not revealed yet) falls 
right in the centre of the moon, and disrupts the 
image/reflection.

Following a couple of seconds, the water ripples calm down 
and the reflection of the moon forms back.

Again, another drop of water falls in the centre, disrupting 
the reflection.

A couple of seconds pass, as the water retains its original 
calmness.

However, right before the water completely becomes calm, a 
couple of drops fall, and then suddenly a rapidly increasing 
rate of rain starts pouring on the reflection, and 
completely disrupts it.

Music peaks/climaxes around this point. Picks up very 
strongly and beautifully (I want to FEEL the rain and its 
dominance of power).

The camera pans upward to the sky, and locks as the rain 
gets heavier and blocks out the moon (can include effect 
where water droplets fall on lens).

This scene lingers on for a while.

And then camera pans backwards (as if walking backwards/in 
reverse, but smooth, so no wobbling), away from the sky.

Away from the pond.

Away from the rocks and trees.

Away from the deck.

Away from the park.

Away from the barn.

Away to the house (all the panning scenes show a contrast 
between the sun shots back in the intro/credits scene, the 
night calm right before the rain, and now the rain which is 
a very natural sort of equaliser that commands over the 
earth - it is a sort of power play by the nature to regain 
control over the Earth, since VINCE had taken away the sun 
from it, so the rain is to be depicted as harsh, and heavy, 
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but very natural, and almost comforting 
transition/reclaiming of power from man and to nature)

The camera pans back through the window (the reverse of when 
it panned past VINCE out of the window).

VINCE realises that the rain is starting to falling inside 
the house/bedroom.

He hussles to close the window (the camera is locked down at 
the side of the room with the bed, VINCE, and most of the 
room in view. Very Wes Anderson-esque).

Sound of his movements get overwhelmed by the sounds of rain 
and soft music (music slows down at this point).

He runs across the room, to shut the window.

Then place the book down on the other side.

Then put his short on back on the first side.

Then close the door on the second side.

Then finally, turns off the night light (which dies down 
slowly).

And then the sound of rain fades, and the music slows down 
alot and is very simple and calming.

As the screen fades to black/darkness, sounds of VINCE 
getting into his bed.

Sounds of him shuffling to get his blanket over him.

Sounds of him adjusting his pillow and getting comfortable.

Then a deep sigh of relief from him, as he falls asleep.

Music dies down.

(However, this is in a very tease-like manner, making the 
audience feel as if the scene is over, but it isn't.)

Let dark scene linger for a while.

In the distance, children screams, soft and far.

Groaning of VINCE as he tries to ignore it, and get 
comfortable again (sound of shuffling).

Screams of children get closer, and nearer, and louder.

Louder groan, and more frustrated shuffling.
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Children screams peak, and get very loud.

VINCE suddenly gets up from his bed, and runs to turn the 
light on.

There is fire all around.

Music peaks.

He realises he needs to run out of the house as fast as 
possible, else he will burn.

He tries to maneuver through the fire, and kicks down the 
door. 

He tries once, it doesn't budge. It is hot.

He tries again, it breaks.

He covers his fast as a strong gust of heat hits him.

He braves the heat, and makes his way through the doorway.

There is fire all around him, and rather thick smoke.

He looks around to find his shortest path out of the house.

He covers his face to protect it, and to help him breathe as 
he coughs from the smog.

He starts walking hastily through the fire, falling debris, 
and smoke, to make his way out of the house.

He scurries down the stairways.

Through the aisles.

Through the rooms.

Reaches the front door.

Kicks it open.

Fumbles out of the front door.

EXT. OUTSIDE HAMPSHIRE HOUSE

Picks himself up, and continues to run out away from the 
house, further into the park area.

Music dies down.

Is very out of breath.

Is very tired.



44

Is hurt.

Can't breathe, very suffocated.

His vision is blurry.

He falls to the floor, and is struggling to breathe.

He starts crawling with all his might to away from the 
house.

He slows down, and falls completely flat to the ground.

He looks around, with his blurry vision (lens tilt).

In the distance, he sees someone lain on the floor.

He tries to focus his vision, and realises it is a 
silhouette of a girl.

Suddenly realises it is GIRL.

Music intensifies again, and he uses all his might to crawl 
and fumble over to the GIRL.

Camera cuts over to the GIRL, and shows him struggling to 
get over to GIRL.

Eventually he reaches her, and camera cuts to the back view 
of him as he leans over to show GIRL's face clearly.

It is dirty (from ash/smoke), and she is knocked out.

He shakes her to try to get her to wake, but she doesn't 
budge, and remains knocked out.

He is really winded, and falls to the floor.

He struggles to pull himself to be seated, and he turns 
around to look at the burning house.

He is exasperated, shattered. 

Parts of the house starts to fall apart in the fire as it 
entirely engulfs the house. 

Side shot of his face, as he struggles to regain his breath, 
and the lighting from the fire reflects off of his face.

In the distance, in the direction of the house, he sees a 
figure appear.

This silhouette is very unclear, but he tries to peer and 
squint his eyes to make out who this could be.
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With much effort, he realises that this is a figure of a 
girl, and he wonders if it is G.

He turns around him and sees that G is still lying on the 
floor as he had last seen her.

He turns back towards the house and still, in the distance, 
he sees that this figure looks more and more like G.

He tries to focus to make sure he isn't imagining it.

The scene splits into two and alternates rapidly (the effect 
in Stay Humble-Kendrick) with the girl centered.

Now that he is almost convinced that the figure is of G, he 
turns around.

She is gone.

She is no longer behind him.

He freaks out.

He is scared and is confused as to what is happening.

He turns back around towards the house in fear.

Much as his intuition, she is hovering right over him, and 
she is burnt and bruised.

He stares at her, frozen with fear.

She lingers for a moment, before she reaches out her hand to 
slap him.

In instant surge of fear, he shuts his eyes.

Everything goes quiet, in anticipation for the slap.

He holds his breath.

A couple of seconds pass over a blank screen.

Then he realises he needs to breathe again, and the sound of 
his breath fills the screen.

No slap yet.

He slowly opens his eyes, one at a time.

The sound of the burning house joins the scene.

He realises that she is gone. 

He frantically looks around the house, but she is no where 
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to be seen.

He looks behind himself, and realises that G is on the floor 
where she was lain unconscious.

He sighs, realising it must just be his imagination.

He turns back towards the house just to make sure that the 
ghost-like G is not around.

Behind him, he hears coughs.

He turns around immediately, and sees that G has regained 
consciousness, and is coughing and is trying to get up.

He goes forward to her to help her up, still wary, but more 
focussed on helping her.

She tries to sit up, and she looks at him.

Her eyes are filled with fear.

She starts coughing harder and harder.

She can't breathe.

She is gasping for breath.

GIRL
Help...

She mutters.

She grabs her throat, and tries her best to take deep 
breaths.

VINCE is freaking out. He does not know how to help her.

Her breaths get sharper and deeper as she tries to take in 
as much air as she can.

GIRL
Help!!

She cries out louder this time. VINCE is unaware of how to 
help her. 

He stares at her frozen.

GIRL
HELP!!!

She screams with the last of her breaths, as her breath 
starts to get shallower and fade away.
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VINCE is really scared, and is freaking out.

He desperately looks around hoping to find help, or find 
water, but no avail.

He reaches into his pocket to grab a phone, and realises his 
phone is no where near him.

He looks back at G, and she is lain on the ground, barely 
breathing, in a fit.

Her fit gets more intense, as she starts seizing. 

He stares at her, still not sure what to do.

Her seizure gets very intense as she is twitching heavily on 
the ground.

VINCE tries to go up to her to help her, but doesn't know 
what to do. 

He tries to hold her by placing his hands on her shoulders, 
but she is seizing uncontrollably. 

Suddenly, she immediately stops seizing, and breaks into a 
hysterical laughter.

VINCE stumbles back, stricken with fear.

She sits up, and stares at him dead in the eye.

GIRL
You've been running away from 
yourself every since, and you think 
that whimpering away in the depths 
of your mind will make your pain go 
away, but you don't realise you 
will end up burning to nothing if 
you don't stop living in denial, if 
you don't open yourself up to your 
feelings.

She speaks to him with an ice cold voice.

There is a small glitch (technical glitch effect) on her 
left eye.

GIRL
Sitting in silence, waiting for 
everything to fall perfectly in 
place has worked out well? Every 
moment you hear the voices in your 
head, yelling at you to snap back 

(MORE)
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to reality... Why do you resist? 
GIRL (CONT'D)

The longer you wait, the harder the 
fall back to reality. You think 
pain is watching what you deserve 
elude you right before your very 
eyes? Havent;y ou realised you have 
inflicted upon yourself much 
greater pain? You clearly have 
deprived yourself the ability to 
see.

VINCE is freaking out. He stumbles further and further back.

There is a glitch in her left eye again. And then again in 
her hair. 

These glitches are very unnoticeable, and could very easily 
be mistaken for being part of the way the scene was filmed, 
but they are real.

VINCE
Why... Are you doing this to me!? I 
thought you were my friend...

VINCE mutters in a quivering voice, as his body is shaking 
with sheer fear.

G lets out a hysterical laugh.

VINCE
LEAVE ME ALONE!! GET AWAY FROM ME! 
I don't need you anymore... WHY ARE 
YOU HERE?

Vince is losing his sanity.

GIRL
You don't even realise you need a 
villain like me. That is exactly 
why I exist...

At this point, her voice suddenly cuts off, but she is still 
mouthing words.

The scene goes into a shrill high pitch momentarily, and 
then the burning of the house seeps back in.

She is still talking to him, and he is still clearly upset 
by what she is saying, and what is happening.

She continues to mouth words, and her glitch gets worse, as 
different parts of her face start to become static.
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As she continues to speak, her body starts to glitch as 
well, and at this point, VINCE gets up and fumbles a few 
steps backwards.

With his eyes wide open in fear, he turns around to look at 
the house.

He takes a step forward, and then another, in a very 
tired/drunken manner, and he looks up at the house.

-Cue trip scene.

Suddenly, G appears hovering right in front of him.

He snaps back to reality, and freaks out.

GIRL
Wake up.

And with that, she suddenly reaches out and slaps him hard.

He flips due to the power of the slap, as well as him being 
very weak, and flies into the air.

He then lands on the floor with a thud, and at the moment of 
him touching the ground, the camera is a close up of his 
face, and his face splits into many layers (imagine the 
byakugan/Dr. Strange effect). 

CUT TO BLACK:

INT. PITCH DARK ROOM

(Entire flashback scene to be in HDR high contrast black and 
white.)

VINCE STRIKES a match, but it does not light up.

He STRIKES it again, but it still does not light up.

INT. RUN DOWN ROOM

The match finally lights up. 

It illuminates the room he is in, which is a spacious, 
wooden living room. 

The windows are all closed.

It is the same room that VINCE left from before heading to 
the house far away.

VINCE walks to grab a flashlight, and turns it on. 
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He then rubs his sleep-deprived eyes, walks over to the 
couch and slumps into it. 

He scans the table with the flashlight, and the table is a 
complete mess.

He then sets the flashlight down to the side of the table, 
where it barely lights up him, and the table. The rest of 
the room is still dark. 

He RUMMAGES through the mess of papers on the table before 
him and PICKS up a couple of almost-crumpled letters. 

There are a couple of condolences cards, and some photos of 
a funeral, and some pictures of a woman in her fifties (his 
mother). 

He studies them, expression of pain slowly forming on his 
face, and eventually throws the papers aside and grabs his 
head as if to soothe a headache.

He gets up, grabs the flashlight and walks over to the 
bathroom and stares at himself into the mirror.

Observes closely at how pale he has become and sighs. 

Scene similar to that of PT.

Doorbell rings and chimes across the silent and dark rooms. 

In the distance, screams of children can be heard.

VINCE looks towards the door and walks up to it. 

He leaves the flashlight in the sink below the mirror.

As he MOVES away, the reflection of him freezes and remains 
in the mirror.

VINCE
What do you wa-

VINCE opens the door, and light bleeds into the house. It is 
late evening.

There is no one outside. 

In the far distance, children screaming and playing and 
laughing can be heard.

He looks around, and eventually closes it. 

He walks back to the mirror, and the reflection starts to 
move again as he sees it. 
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He shrugs, almost not caring about the doorbell, and 
continues to stare into the mirror.

Suddenly, the lights flicker back on in the house. All rooms 
are suddenly illuminated very brightly.

He fumbles back, taken aback by the sudden flood of lights, 
and covers his eyes, trying to shield himself from the 
lights.

As he does so, his reflection is frozen to him standing, and 
doesn't follow his fumbling and blocking of eyes.

A few seconds later, he slowly lowers his hand, and opens 
his eyes.

As his eyes open, the reflection unfreezes and returns to 
normal.

He doesn't notice the reflection acting up.

He reaches for the flashlight, turns it off, and tosses it 
away in the living room.

It bounces and crashes (include sound).

He washes his face, and looks into the mirror again, but his 
face is just as dirty and he looks just as dilapidated. 
Maybe use Army Camo as make up.

However, he is satisfied. 

He walks away from the mirror, and turns off the light in 
the bathroom. 

He picks up her coat from the sofa and puts it on, and opens 
the main door. 

Suddenly, it is bright day light outside.

Sunlight hits his face and again he fumbles backwards, and 
covers his eyes.

He winces in pain, and almost falls backwards.

He eventually regains his balance, and he is furious.

He shuts the door in anger, and throws the bag onto the 
floor.

The doorbell rings again. 

VINCE turns around and opens the door again. 
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VINCE
What do you wa-

It is night time outside now. 

G, in a very elegant and comfortable dress, WALKS up to him 
in a friendly manner and hugs him very tightly. 

VINCE uncomfortably.

VINCE
What do you want, Shannon?

(G's name is finally revealed)

VINCE finally breaks free from her.

SHANNON
Just came to check up on you. It 
has been like forever since anyone 
has seen you around, you know that?

VINCE
Yeah.

SHANNON
You should really head out 
sometime, enjoy the salty summer 
scent of the beach, or the watch a 
movie.

VINCE
What do you want Shannon?

Shannon shuts the door behind her and walks to the sofa.

SHANNON
I missed you, you know that?

VINCE
I miss her. 

SHANNON
You want to talk about it? I’ll 
listen and help, I promise. I am 
here for you, you know that?

VINCE just shrugs off her comment, and turns around to grab 
his bag.

VINCE opens the door, and takes a step out. He shivers. 

It is night time, and the moon is visible over the sky.
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Shannon’s voice trails behind, as he closes the door and 
walks away from his house. 

He shivers again. 

He clearly does not like the weather regardless of day or 
night. 

He also is much more fully clothed than Shannon, but feels 
much colder than him.

He looks around and notices how it is a very quiet night.

He reaches into his pockets and puts on his earphones. 

Slow piano music starts playing. 

He sits down beneath a tree and eventually falls asleep.

FADE TO BLACK.

EXT. JERSEY/HAMPSHIRE PARK

VINCE wakes up to a dog licking her face. 

The owner of the dog tugs his pet away, apologises and 
leaves. 

He stands up stretching and looks around.

He is in a PARK, not where she slept the previous night, but 
she IGNORES this.

He stuffs his earphones into his pockets, as the sound of 
birds chirping and people chattering fills his ears. 

(If this park is not crowded and there's no one, we can 
still have the sound effects of chattering and chirping with 
a close up).

He gets irritated.

He clutches his stomach and remembers how he hasn’t eaten in 
days.

Side shot of him walking with the trees in the background. 

The camera then turns around to the back of him, and we are 
looking at the park from Hampshire, in front of the 
Hampshire house. 

He walks to the main front door.

He is tired and thirsty and hungry.
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He reaches for his keys but realises he doesn't have them

He looks around.

There is no one around.

He turns to the door again and knocks three times.

No response.

He knocks harder 5 times, and slightly frustrated.

VINCE
Open up!

He yells.

He waits and still no reponse.

He slams the door with his fist now 5 times.

No response.

He starts to get exasperated.

His screams start to feel like a child's screams.

For a moment, they blend with the screams of the child we 
have been hearing all along in the show.

He starts barraging the door with his fist.

He then starts alternating the banging with both fists.

He starts getting very tired, and is huffing and puffing.

VINCE
Open up!!! Please let me in...

He is yelling and screaming hysterically.

He drops to the floor on his knees in front of the door in 
exhaustion. 

He taps the door with the little strength he has.

VINCE
Don't leave me here... Let me in...

He starts tearing and is very upset.

VINCE
Please...

Camera turns from a side angle to his back, and locks in 
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place.

The door and the house has changed to the Jersey house.

The door opens by himself.

Camera cuts to his front view and he is not crying, he is 
alright.

Camera trick to make it feel like he is already standing up 
and is walking in. 

INT. JERSEY HOUSE

He sees Shannon sleeping on her sofa. 

He grunts, goes to his bathroom and shuts the door. 

Shannon up startled to the sudden sound. 

She looks around confused, but eventually realises that 
VINCE had returned.

SHANNON
Good morning!

She calls out to him affectionately, but gets no reply.

SHANNON (CONT’D)
You must be really hungry, let me 
make you something to eat.

She walks to her fridge and opens it.

She sees how it is mostly empty. 

She picks up a half-filled carton of milk, smells it, 
winces, and throws it away. 

She finds some bread and Nutella and starts making a 
sandwich.

VINCE opens the door harshly and walks out of the bathroom 
in a bathrobe.

VINCE
Get out.

SHANNON
Huh?? 

VINCE
Leave me alone.
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SHANNON
Oh if you need to like change, I 
can leave the the room, if you 
want!

VINCE
I just NEED you to LEAVE me alone. 
Get OUT.

He starts to drop his bathrobe right in front of her, and 
walks into his room. 

Shannon turns around, flustered and embarrassed.

SHANNON
Jeez, you didn’t have to -

A door shuts behind her. She turns around and realises that 
VINCE was gone.

SHANNON (CONT’D)
Fine! I’ll let you have your space. 
Just... just let me know if you 
need anything. 

She waits around for a couple of seconds, and upon realising 
that she was not getting a reply, she leaves the house.

Vince walks out of his room in a new set of clothes 
(actually fresh clothes for the first time, that are not the 
grey hoodie and pants), but still looks run down and tired, 
and has no hint of freshness or energy in him.

He shudders.

He notices the half made Nutella sandwich. 

He stares at it for a while, lost in thought, and then 
clutches his stomach in pain.

He contemplates eating it, as he picks it up and studies it. 

Just when he is about to take a BITE, she hears the three 
knocks on the door.

VINCE (CONT’D)
I swear, if it you again Shannon, I 
will kill you right now.

He shouts angrily and walks over to the door to OPEN in.

Again, there is no one outside, but he sees that it is 
already night time again. 
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He shivers due to the cold, and closes the door, and walks 
to the table. 

He turns on the lights in the room.

He then picks up the letters and looks at them, almost as if 
sorting them into piles on the table.

He hears the door being knocked again, this time 5 times. 
This time, she looks at it for a while, wondering if it is 
just his imagination. 

The door is knocked harshly 5 times now, again and then 
again in quick succession.

He stands up and walks towards it, his stomach growling as 
he walks towards it, causing him to clutch it again.

VINCE
What do you wa-

He realises that there is no one outside again, and he 
starts to get annoyed. 

VINCE
LEAVE me ALONE.

He shouts at the top of his voice exasperatedly, and walks 
over to the Nutella sandwich as his stomach growls again. 

He picks it up and is about to bite down on it, as the door 
is being barraged by slams.

He screams in frustration as he realises the extent of his 
loss in sanity as to how he keeps hearing things, and slams 
his fist onto the table.

Door is continuously being slammed. 

He clutches his ears with her hands as if trying to keep the 
banging out of her mind.

VINCE
I wish everything would just...

Door still being slammed.

He goes into a fit of rage.

He and starts throwing the bread into the bin. 

VINCE
... GO AWAY.
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High pitch tone of silence as he starts stomping to the 
table with the papers and throwing the papers around.

He goes to the sink and tosses the fruits and baskets on the 
floor.

He goes to the fridge, opens it and slams it in frustration.

Camera is spinning all around him in a frenzy as he is very 
mentally unstable now. 

He eventually gets tired and falls to the floor flat, 
sobbing.

He breaks into tears as he curls into a foetal state. Door 
being slammed incessantly again, but eventually fades away 
as the screen fades.

The surrounding screen fades to black as he remains in the 
middle of it, being engulfed by the darkness.

FADE TO BLACK.

DARKNESS.

Vince is still on the floor in fetal position. 

The darkness is all around him and is animate.

It feels real, and he can feel the movement of the darkness.

He feels lost and alone and is crying.

He is scared.

He is terrified of not being able to get out, and of being 
stuck in this limbo forever.

In the distance, he seems Shannon walk towards him.

In between his sobs and blinks, she appears to be coming 
closer to him.

(Reference to the last scene of layers of fear where the 
paintings are all coming towards him).

Eventually, she walks up to him, and sits down next to him.

She turns him over, and pulls him over onto her lap and 
comforts him.

VINCE
You were always there for me... and 
I always tried to make you happy.
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In the midst of sobs and tears, he manages to speak in 
broken sentences.

VINCE
Your smile meant the world to me, 
and you always smiled when I 
smiled, and I could never let you 
see me cry... You were the strong 
one, you never cried either, you 
said you didn't want to embarrass 
me...

VINCE
Your warm touch on a cold day 
reminded me how safe I was... it's 
funny because you always said that 
I was the warm one...

He is sputtering words while bawling and sniffing.

VINCE
You were so perfect, you could 
never see it... and you gave up 
everything, was it worth it?

He turns around to face her.

VINCE
Can it ever be worth it...?

Shannon shushes him and takes him into her lap and calms him 
and tries to put him to sleep.

VINCE
Are you proud of me?

He starts to get comfortable in her lap, and slows down 
crying.

VINCE
Are you proud... of me?

Shannon is gently petting his head, running her fingers 
through his hair. She doesn't say anything.

VINCE
Are you proud of me...

He slows down his crying and his speech, and his voice is 
trailing away as he drifts to sleep.

He repeats "are you proud of me" multiple times as he drifts 
completely into sleep, as the screen fades to completely 
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darkness, and the animate darkness engulfs them both.

FADE TO BLACK.

EXT.PROMENADE

It is very sunny and bright outside. 

Vince is in the same suit he was wearing in Scene 1.

He is walking through the promenade, admiring the waters, as 
well as Manhattan across the bay.

Camera shots are very far, watching him from the distance, 
very few close ups.

Music is soft and calm and peaceful.

Vince walks to the same shop that he was at earlier in Scene 
1 but different camera angle.

He gets himself a bottle of water instead.

He opens the cap and drops it, but he is thirsty and doesnt 
notice.

He continues walking in the same way across the road, and 
sips his water. He doesn't pay attention to the road.

Suddenly, he heard a very loud horn, and looks to the road, 
and realises a huge truck, the same as before, is heading 
straight towards him.

Screen cuts to black, and a crash and screech, but is less 
exaggerated than in Scene 1.

Screen cuts to his face, and his eyes are wide open.

Camera slowly pans upwards, and he is revealed to be 
sprawled on the floor, the bottle of water spilled across 
him.

There is no blood. Slow and sad piano music with cello kicks 
in.

Camera continues to pan up, and we get to see his entire 
body.

Screen cuts to black. 5 seconds later, we hear the 
chuckle/laughs of a child.

CUT TO BLACK:

CREDITS.


